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Testimony of the American Red Cross in Greater New York to the New York City 

Council Committee on Public Safety in Relation to Intro. 83 and Reso. 1181 

Thursday, September 15, 2016 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony regarding Intro. 83 and 

Resolution 1181. 

 

The American Red Cross in Greater New York serves over 13 million people in 

the five boroughs of New York City, Long Island, Greenwich, CT and the Lower 

Hudson Valley counties of Orange, Putnam, Rockland, Sullivan and 

Westchester. In addition to providing immediate humanitarian assistance 

following emergencies such as home fires and hurricanes, the Red Cross is 

also the nation’s leading provider of health and safety courses, which includes 

training and certification in Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation, or CPR, and the 



proper use of Automated External Defibrillators, also known as AEDs. Each 

year over 9 million Americans participate in our training programs. 

 

The American Red Cross fully supports the training and recertification of 

police officers in CPR. Sudden cardiac arrest, the leading cause of death in 

adults, accounts for over 300,000 annual deaths in the United States. CPR 

helps supply blood containing oxygen to the brain and other vital organs. This 

helps to keep the person alive until an AED is used or advanced medical care 

is provided. 

 

When the heart stops beating properly, the body cannot survive. Breathing 

will soon stop and the body’s organs will no longer receive the oxygen they 

need to function. Without oxygen, brain damage can begin in about 4 to 6 

minutes, and the damage can become irreversible after about 10 minutes. 

Administered immediately, CPR has been known to double and sometimes 

triple survival rates. In addition, 80 percent of all out of hospital cardiac 
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arrests occur at home, so the ability of first-responders to perform CPR is 

crucial to saving lives. 

 

Learning how to perform CPR is a skill one hopes to never have to use, 

however once certified many people feel empowered to act if the need 

should arise. In order to ensure that people certified in CPR retain the 

knowledge needed, after receiving certification, which is good for two years, 

Red Cross offers free on-line refreshers to help individuals keep their skills 

current in between certification. These on-line refreshers enable people to 

stay up to date without taking time off from their jobs and can do so from 

the comfort of home or from their desk. 

 

In closing, it is also critical to understand the importance of training in the 

use of AEDs. With each minute of delayed defibrillation, the chance of survival 



is reduced by 10 percent. It is for this reason that the Red Cross strongly 

emphasizes training in both CPR and AED, offering them together in our 

trainings, including Infant and Child CPR courses. It is also why the Red Cross 

supported AEDs in all public schools in New York City and also supports the 

bill currently in the Council, Intro. 1204, which would require the presence of 

AEDs in private schools and in police patrol cars. To ensure that police officers 

are able to serve those in need of lifesaving CPR, the American Red Cross 

supports Intro. 83 and Resolution 1181. 

 

Thank you for inviting the Red Cross to testify at today’s hearing and thank 

you to the City Council for its continued support and partnership. 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 














